THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 7 January 2008 from 7.30    pm to  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 9.30  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors    ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, David Sansom, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

Also in attendance:  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Councillors Tony Barton and Kemal Butt ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT .

Officers:
 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources


Peter Brooker 
-
Director of Leisure and Environment


Elwyn Wilson
-
Democratic Services Manager

Apologies for absence: Councillors Sara Bedford, Kerron Cross and Roger Seabourne. ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT  

  
EX118/07
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 26 November 2007 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

EX119/07
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


The Chairman ruled that item 5 (Financial Position Statement and Budget Monitoring Report – November 2007 Month 8) which had not been available for public inspection five clear days before the meeting was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee to enable ongoing financial control.

EX120/07
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT  Councillor Phil Brading declared a personal interest in the report Environmental Protection Contracts - Croxley Green Parish Council (Minute EX136/07 below) as a Croxley Green Parish Councillor.


RESOURCES

EX121/07
FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT AND BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – NOVEMBER 2007 (MONTH 8)


This report gave an update on the three-year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending on 25 November 2007.


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to make decisions concerning the Council’s budget.


The Director of Corporate Resources stated that he would circulate to Members the financial implications of the stock transfer to Thrive Homes.



RECOMMENDED:- 



To Council:



that the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2007/2008

£
	2008/2009

£
	2009/10

£
	2010/11

£

	General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
	(135,529)

(244,800)
	(103,140)

0
	83,870

0
	(112,510)

0




that the following variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate.

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2007/2008

£
	2008/2009

£
	2009/10

£
	2010/11

£

	Additions / (Savings)

Re-phasing
	 226,640

(497,700)
	0

497,000
	0

0
	0

0

	Total
	(271,060)
	497,000
	0
	0



RESOLVED:-



To the Policy and Scrutiny Committees:-




that this report be noted.

EX122/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 6 December 2007 in relation to following item.


Strategic Service and Financial Planning 2008-2011

The Committee received the draft Service Plans for:


Personnel and Training


Exchequer Services


Legal Services


Property and Facilities Management


Accountancy


Members wished to make clear that their approval of the Service Plans did not give approval to growth bids included in those Plans, they would be dealt with as part of the budget process.


RESOLVED:-



that the Service Plans for Personnel and Training, Exchequer Services, Legal, Property and Accountancy be approved and the Service Plan for Property and Facilities Management be noted.

EX123/07
ANNUAL REPORT AND MONITORING OF TREASURY MANAGEMENT


Members received a report on Treasury Management performance for 2006/07 and for the first eight months of 2007/08.


The reason for the recommendation was that the report was in line with the Council’s approved policy on Treasury Management.


RESOLVED:-



that the Treasury Management Annual Report for 2006/07 and the performance for the first eight months of 2007/08 be noted.
EX124/07
COUNCIL TAX BASE FINANCIAL YEAR 2008/2009

The Committee received a report detailing the Authority’s council tax base for 2008/2009 which must be approved before 31 January 2008.


The reason for the recommendation was to determine the Council tax base for 2008/09.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the report of the Director of Corporate Resources for the calculation of the Council’s tax base for the year 2008/2009 be approved; and


(2)
that pursuant to the Director of Corporate Resource’s report and in accordance with the Local Authorities (Calculation of Tax Base) Regulations 1992, the amount calculated by the Three Rivers District Council as its council tax base for the year  2008/2009 shall be:-

	
	Band D Equivalents

	
	

	Abbots Langley
	8,072.74

	Chorleywood
	5,998.48

	Croxley Green
	5,316.25

	Sarratt
	1,086.88

	Watford Rural
	7,814.62

	Unparished Area
	9,862.11

	Total District
	38,151.08



LEISURE

EX125/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Members received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 27 November 2007 in relation to the following items:-


Strategic Service and Financial Planning 2008/2011


RESOLVED:-



that the contents of the draft Service Plan be agreed.

Capital Grants


Oxhey Jets


The Committee congratulated the Oxhey Jets Football Club for the professional manner they had dealt with the relaying of their football pitch. The Committee also congratulated the groundsman of the club for being nominated the Sparten South Midlands groundsman of the year to the Football Association.


Henderson Hall


Members were of the opinion that the officers should investigate whether the refurbished toilets in Henderson Hall could be used by the public.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that t  he Oxhey Jets Football Club be offered a one off grant of £35,000 towards the relaying of their new football pitch, such grant to be conditional upon the Director of Leisure and Environment being satisfied that Oxhey Jets had concluded all financial and/or legal arrangements in relation to it’s underlease of the premises it occupies;


(2)
that an amount of £31,000 be awarded to the trustees of the Henderson Hall for toilet works in the hall and officers investigate whether the toilets at Henderson Hall could be used by the public;


(3)
that the current earmarked Capital Grant of £30,000 for the Croxley Green Scout Group be withdrawn as detailed in the body of the report; and


(4)
that the unusual circumstances involved with the Oxhey Jets and Henderson Hall applications is recognised and in future, grant aid is not applied retrospectively other than in exceptional circumstances.


Leavesden Country Park Management Plan


The Committee considered that the Job Description in respect of the proposed Park Ranger needed to be revised to make the duties more clearly defined. The Director of Leisure and Environment undertook to do this in consultation with the Chairman, Portfolio holder for Leisure and Ward Councillors.  They were also of the opinion that the post should be reviewed after its first two years.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the final plan proposals as detailed in Appendix B to the report be approved;


(2)
that the capital costs detailed in the plan be included in the 2008-11 Leisure Service Plan;


(3)
that the revenue implications detailed in the plan are met from the Section 106 monies held for the Country Park based on Option 3 as detailed in the table at 3.2 of the report; (and be included in the Leisure Services Plan); and


(4)
that the Park Ranger post be advertised and filled, subject to:-



-
the detailed job description appended to the report being agreed in principle;



-
the wording in the job description, being revised (to make the duties more clearly defined) by Officers and the revisions being agreed by the Chairman and Portfolio Holder for Leisure,



-
and the post being reviewed after two years.


Consultation Outcomes for the Proposed Eastbury Play Area


The Director of Leisure and Environment suggested that the actual siting of the Play area should be delegated to Officers in consultation with the Chairman, Portfolio holder for Leisure and Ward Members.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that subject to funding and siting, Officers seek planning permission for the new play area at the appropriate time; and


(2)
that the siting of the play area be delegated to the Director of Leisure and Environment in consultation with the Chairman, Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Ward Councillors.


Feedback on the Consultation for the Proposed South Oxhey Skateboarding Area


RESOLVED:-



that officers proceed with installing the skateboarding area at South Oxhey Playing Fields, based on the findings of the consultation.


Leisure and Community Grant Applications


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that a grant of £5000 be awarded to Watford and District Mencap; and


(2)
a grant of £1600 be awarded to Special Connection subject to the conditions outlined in the report.


Fees and Charges for Leisure Activities and Venues 2008/2009


The Chairman said that she thought that there should be no increase in the fees for junior football pitches.  Councillor David Sansom stated that he was not in favour of any of the fees being increased.  He also requested that in future reports the percentage of any increase should also be included.  Members also stated that they were deciding increases without information concerning the cost of maintenance and charges made by other authorities.


The Committee agreed that the matter should be referred back to the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee for further consideration.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that, subject to (2) below, the proposed fees and charges as set out in Appendices A and B of the report for 2008/2009 be deferred and reconsidered by the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee to enable information to be provided on the cost of maintenance of pitches and comparable charges with other Local Authorities; and


(2)
that there be no increase in the charges levied for junior football pitches.


COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX126/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Members received the recommendation of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 27 November 2007 in relation to following item.


Update / Exception Report on the Community Safety Action Plan 2007/08 and Projects funded by the Safer Stronger Communities Funding (SSCF)


Councillor David Sansom stated that the incidents of violent crime had increased and he would have wished to see figures for violent crimes in previous years.  He also requested information on what was the definition of “violent crime”.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the progress made against the crime reduction targets during quarter 2 as detailed in Appendix B to report be noted; and


(2)
that, if they are available, the figures for violent crime in the previous year be provided, together with information on what is defined as ‘violent crime’.


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT

EX127/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Members received the recommendation of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee on 4 December 2007 in relation to the following item.


Strategic, Service and Financial Planning 2008-2011


The Committee received the Service Plans for the Housing Needs and Strategy and Development Plans and Transportation.  As the Housing Property Services and Housing Services would be transferring to Thrive Homes and would therefore have no influence on the budget in future years, these Service Plans had not been considered by the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee.


RESOLVED:-



that the Service Plans for Housing Needs and Strategy and Development Plans and Transportation be agreed.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX128/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Members received the recommendation of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 29 November 2007 in relation to the following items.


Strategic, Service and Financial Planning 2008-2011


The Committee received the draft Service Plans for Environment Health and Environmental Protection.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the contents of the draft Service Plans be agreed with particular reference to the phased replacement of refuse vehicles; and


(2)
that a report be submitted six months subsequent to the housing transfer to Thrive Homes to identify the effect on workload on the enforcement of housing standards.

Real Time Crew Reporting


Councillor David Sansom wished his opposition to this proposal to be noted, he believed that the purchase of the IT software for this real time reporting was twelve months too early as its purchase price would reduce in the future.


The Committee requested a briefing note from officers in giving an up-to-date on the costs and savings of this scheme.


The recommendation on being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED, the vote being 6 in favour, 0 against and 1 abstention.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the capital scheme for the purchase of the Real Time Crew Reporting system be agreed using part of the underspend in the existing capital programme;


(2)
that a report back within one year of implementation on the effects and any issues arising be made; and


(3)
that a briefing note be provided to Members on the up-to-date costs and the cashable savings of the scheme.


Bags for Life


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that a meeting be organised between Officers, Members (Leader and Portfolio Holder) and representatives of the Chamber of Business and major retailers in Rickmansworth, with a view to establishing priorities for a pilot scheme of reusable bags;


(2)
that the capital bid of £7,500 for 2008/2009 be considered in the normal way in order that, if successful, funding is available to contribute to any scheme that is agreed; and


(3)
that a report following the meeting detailed above is made to both the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee and this Committee in anticipation of a draft scheme and Business Plan.


Commercial Waste Fees and Charges 2008 to 2011 

Members requested clarification concerning charges that could be levied on Charity shops for collection of waste from their premises 

RESOLVED:-



that the increases in Commercial waste charges be approved as outlined in the report, subject to confirmation that the Council can charge charity shops for their collection.

EX129/07
CAPITAL PURCHASE OF WHEELED BINS


Members were advised of the need for the urgent procurement of wheeled bins, utilising capital underspends in 2007/08.

Councillor Phil Brading Portfolio Holder gave details of current stocks of wheeled bins held by the Council and the approximate number that were replaced each year especially brown (green waste) recycling bins.


This Committee requested officers to consider what action could be taken to reduce the number of broken bins and to inform residents when broken bins are not returned.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the retrospective spend of £10,000 on wheeled bins be agreed;


(2)
that, subject to no adverse comments by Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee at their meeting on 10 January, the capital expenditure of £35,570 be agreed to purchase wheeled bins and recycling boxes, both funded from the savings identified in the Financial Position Statement and Budget Monitoring Report for October 2007; and


(3)
that a briefing note be provided to Members on action that could be taken to reduce the number of broken bins and to inform residents when broken bins are not returned.


GENERAL

EX130/07
SHARED SERVICES


Members received a report seeking the Committee’s agreement to taking forward the shared services agenda with Watford Borough Council and to investigate the possibility of including a new partner in the programme.


The reason for the recommendation was that the financial element of the detailed business case for shared services with Dacorum Borough Council, Watford Borough Council and Three Rivers District Council would result in savings overall but the financial outcome for Dacorum would not justify their continued participation.


RESOLVED:-



that   the Committee agrees to discontinue the partnership with Dacorum Borough Council with immediate effect, to take forward the shared services project with Watford Borough Council and to investigate the possibility of including a new partner in the programme with a further detailed report to be submitted to the Committee once the investigations have been completed.
EX131/07
COUNCIL CALENDAR 2008/09


Members considered the draft Calendar of Meetings for the Local Government Year 2008/2009.


Councillor David Sansom stated that he objected to the reduction in the number of Policy and Scrutiny Committee meetings due to the enhanced scrutiny function they were undertaking.


Changes to the calendar suggested by Members were reported and the Democratic Services Manager undertook to circulate a revised calendar to Members.


The Chairman requested information on the implications of reducing the number of Executive Committee meetings.


RECOMMENDED:-



that subject to:



-
efforts being made to accommodate the changes in dates suggested by Members.



-
receipt of further information of the implications of reducing the number of Executive Committee meetings.



the Calendar of Meetings for 2008/09 with the reduced number of meetings of the Policy and Scrutiny Committees be approved.

EX132/07
AUDIT AND INTERNAL CONTROL – RISK MANAGEMENT STRATEGY


Members received a report recommending to the Council that the Executive Committee updated the Risk Management Strategy.


The Director of Corporate Resources informed the meeting of changes to the Strategy in respect of :


-
The Risk Management Strategy Statement


-
Risk Management Process


-
Risk Register Template


-
Risk Identification and Assessment Form


-
Risk Treatment Plan


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:-



that the revised Risk Management Strategy as set out in Appendix A to the report be agreed.

EX133/07
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.  It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

EX134/07
RENT ARREARS WRITE OFF


The Committee received a report seeking authority to write off four tenants’ arrears which arose on former tenancies.


The reason for the recommendation was that the arrears were considered to be irrecoverable.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the four cases detailed in Appendix A, with arrears totalling £6,249.08 be written off; and   


(2)
that p  

  

  ublic access to the report is denied and access to the decision is immediate on Council agenda publication.

EX135/07
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATION FROM MEMBERS’ WORKING GROUP – HOUSING STOCK TRANSFER –   OFFICE ACCOMMODATION AND SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENTS

Members received the recommendation of the Members’ Working Group.


The reason for the recommendation enabled Members to note the situation concerning Service Level Agreements and to determine the offer to be made to Thrive Homes for short term accommodation.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that Thrive Homes be offered a lease for accommodation at 37 Oxhey Drive and in the West Wing of Three Rivers House;


(2)
that the Council seeks further information from Thrive Homes concerning its proposals for the development of a new headquarters at land bounded by Oxhey Drive, Henbury Way, Bridlington Road and that whilst not ruling out the possibility of transferring its land the Council requires clarification of Thrive Homes offer;


(3)
that public access to the report be denied until issue resolved; and


(4)
that public access to be decision be denied until Council agenda publication.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX136/07
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION CONTRACTS – CROXLEY GREEN PARISH COUNCIL


Executive Committee on 27 March 2007 accepted the recommendations from the Public Services and Health Policy Panel on the future of the Grounds Maintenance Contract, including that Croxley Green Parish Council be asked to maintain both The Green and Stones Orchard, Croxley Green until 30 June 2009, but that these areas be included in the Grounds Maintenance Contract specification with effect from 1 July 2009 (Minute EX179/06 refers).


Following the decision of Executive Committee, Croxley Green Parish Council advised that they were not prepared to extend the contract until 30 June 2009; however, subsequently the Parish Council advised that they were prepared to continue to maintain The Green and Stones Orchard to the specification of the existing contract, totally free of charge, in perpetuity.  Their letter dated 20 October 2007 was attached at Appendix 1 to the report.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the proposal submitted by Croxley Green Parish Council be considered alongside other tenders as part of the evaluation process;


(2)
that the Grounds Maintenance specification is written in such a way as to isolate the costs for maintenance of The Green and Stones Orchard in order that the issue of value for money can be considered;


(3)
that, as part of the evaluation process, officers detail issues raised with Croxley Green Parish Council regarding the current contract in order that consideration can be given to the Parish Council’s ability to undertake the contract in a satisfactory manner;


(4)
that Croxley Green Parish Council be advised accordingly;

  
(5)
that p  ublic access to the report be immediate; and

  
(6)
that public access to the decision be immediate.


ENVIRONMENT

EX137/07
CONCESSIONARY TRAVEL – ISSUE OF NEW PASSES

  Members considered options for suppliers of new bus passes to be compliant with the Government’s specification for operation of the new statutory scheme with effect from 1 April 2008.

The reason for the recommendation enabled the contract for the supply of bus passes to be let without the need to tender on the Government’s tendering exercise and other competitive quotes from alternative suppliers.


The Director of Corporate Resources reported on the arrangement which had been proposed by authorities in Hertfordshire for pooling specific Government grant in respect of Concessionary Bus Passes county-wide.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the settlement agreed between the Hertfordshire Transport Concession Authorities and the bus operators be noted;


(2)
that the Council awards the Contract for the provision of Concessionary Travel Permits to Payne Security;


(3)
that the arrangement for pooling specific Government grant County wide be noted; and

  
(4)
that p  ublic access to the report be immediate.

CHAIRMAN
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